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Inquiry into options to improve access to existing and alternate accommodation to address 

the social housing shortage 

Dear Chair, 

The Salvation Army welcomes the New South Wales Government’s efforts to address the social 

housing shortage through its exploration of 'meanwhile use' (temporary supportive 

accommodation). It is our hope that the findings and recommendations of this inquiry will provide 

the information and guidance necessary to direct priority funding and policy initiatives and improve 

social housing outcomes for the people of New South Wales. 

The Salvation Army is an international Christian movement with a strong presence throughout 

Australia, including extensive networks of corps (Salvation Army churches) and social programs 

(including housing, homelessness and family and domestic violence services) in New South Wales. 

Fundamental to the ethos of The Salvation Army is that every human being has inherent worth and 

every person should live with dignity. 

We believe access to appropriate, affordable, and secure housing is fundamental to living with 

dignity, where having a home provides the foundation for any family or individual’s engagement in 

work, education and social relations. It is also consistent with Article 25 of the United Nations 

Declaration of Human Rights.1 The Salvation Army identifies the provision of social housing as an 

essential safety net in ensuring this right. 

To support the New South Wales Government in its efforts to address the social housing shortage, 

this response presents policy and service delivery considerations identified through targeted 

consultations with our highly qualified and experienced staff from our key homelessness, youth, 

family and domestic violence and housing programs.  

While addressing the themes arising from the terms of reference, our consultations consistently 

drew an overwhelming and overarching finding, which is that no amount of temporary, supportive 

accommodation can address the critical shortfall of appropriate, affordable, secure, and long-term 

housing. While supportive crisis and transitional housing, including meanwhile use housing, should 

 

1 See https://www.un.org/en/about-us/universal-declaration-of-human-rights. 












